
Consultation on the Competitiveness and Innovation Framework 
Programme (CIP) 
 
Scottish Government Response 
 
The Scottish Government welcomes the opportunity to contribute towards 
shaping the potential successor to CIP.  This response has been developed in 
conjunction with our enterprise agencies - Scottish Enterprise and Highlands 
and Islands Enterprise – both of which play a key role in supporting 
innovation.  Both of these organisations are also submitting an individual 
response as well as collaborating with the Scottish Government to present an 
overall Scottish response to the consultation.   
 
The Scottish Government accepts that any successor programme is likely to 
be dependent on the ongoing discussions regarding the overall allocations 
and priorities within the EU Budget and this response does not pre-empt 
those discussions.   
 
B - Designing a future EU programme for competitiveness and 
innovation 
 
We think it is extremely important that we create an environment that supports 
SMEs in Europe and in Scotland.  The right environment will allow SMEs in 
Scotland and across Europe to flourish, and will therefore support increased 
opportunities for job creation and economic growth.  To achieve this aspiration 
will depend in large part on getting conditions right within the regulatory 
environment across Europe to ensure that SMEs are able to commercialise 
their innovations and bring their products and services to the market in the 
most streamlined manner. .   
SMEs play a particularly crucial role in the Scottish economy with SMEs 
accounting for 99.2% of enterprises, 52.9% of employment and 37.4% of 
turnover.  Supporting more SMEs to innovate and commercialise their 
products has the potential to significantly boost employment and turnover in 
Scotland and more widely across Europe.  There is a clear commitment within 
Innovation Union to ensure stronger engagement with and involvement of 
SMEs, particularly those with high growth potential.  We agree with the 
comments within Innovation Union that the various funding programmes must 
be better aligned to avoid duplication and to ensure that we secure best value 
for money.   
Having reviewed the Interim Evaluation of the CIP, we would stress that any 
successor programme take the findings of this report into account: particularly 
taking note of the need for improved linkages to other EU programmes; the 
need for a more streamlined programme that concentrates on only a few key 
areas (for example, instruments supporting access to finance for SMEs); and 
finally the need for robust indicators to measure impact and for reduced 
bureaucracy to facilitate SME engagement. 
 



We do not believe that any successor programme should be sector specific at 
a European level unless this can be clearly justified.  We do not see the above 
examples as being sector specific as they apply across many different 
sectors.  As noted previously, we are keen to see the current programme 
streamlined and better aligned with other EU funding programmes in this 
area.  This would ensure clarity for SMEs on what support is available and 
would help facilitate their engagement.  That said, we do agree that the areas 
mentioned above are all critical and we would not want to see them excluded 
from any successor programme. 
On broadband specifically, we believe that businesses across all sectors may 
benefit from a programme to improve take-up and utilisation.  Being published 
alongside the Scottish Government’s forthcoming Digital Strategy, Scotland’s 
Digital Future, is a report on the use of broadband by Scottish businesses, 
which includes a survey of 1,000 SMEs and micro-businesses.  Whilst 95% of 
SMEs connect to the internet, a striking statistic is that when widening the 
sample to include micro businesses, 25% of those surveyed do not use the 
internet at all.  Most of the businesses not connected to the internet indicate 
no intention of doing so in the next three years, believing the internet to have 
little relevance to their business.  Of the businesses that do use the internet, 
the majority of usage tends to be for email and internet searches.  And whilst 
the report indicates that more advanced use of the internet is taking place, 
these users are in the minority.  Examples are use of social media (21%); 
access to remote file systems (21%); and cloud computing (28%).  This 
apparent under-use of the internet is a missed opportunity in driving 
innovation, increasing productivity, and ultimately, contributing to sustainable 
economic growth in Scotland.  And whilst we acknowledge that some 
businesses may be comfortable with their current level of trading, we firmly 
believe that access to the internet and better use of the opportunities it affords 
may improve the operation of many businesses currently not using broadband 
at all, or not using broadband to its full potential. 
The areas mentioned above are the three current pillars of CIP and we would 
note that there is a need to consider the management structure for any 
successor.  The current situation with separate management and delivery of 
the pillars does not seem to be efficient.  In considering the successor 
programme there is a strong imperative to align not just the various EU 
programmes in this area but also the management and delivery structures 
underpinning these programmes.     
In relation to what a future programme might focus on we would particularly 
welcome a focus on access to finance as this remains an issue for new early 
stage companies, specifically innovative and high technology based 
businesses, where the risk is greater but the potential to generate high growth 
returns is high.  The banks have removed themselves from this market and 
while there are some successful local interventions, such as the Scottish Co-
Investment Fund, additional provision is necessary to ensure Member States 
can effectively build these important companies of the future.  Any pan-EU 
instrument should seek to compliment existing activity and support best 
practice and should act as a mechanism both to establish new funds but also 
add value to existing successful funds.  



The design of the Scottish Co-investment Fund avoids the common criticisms 
of public sector intervention in venture capital markets, in that it removes the 
State from the decision making and fund management processes, relying 
instead on the private sector to make all investment decisions, and it avoids 
introducing distortion into the market, assuming a position as a pari passu 
investor rather than as a subordinate investor accepting lower or capped 
returns and taking the first loss on erosion of fund capital.  As such, this fund 
design offers the prospect of mobilizing investment capital within a regional 
economy from existing investors, by enabling them to do more and larger 
deals, attracting investment capital from investors outside the region, 
addressing one of the weaknesses of regional economies with weak 
indigenous VC markets, and doing so in a manner that minimizes the cost to 
the public purse and the risk to public funds.  The evidence to date is that this 
regional approach works, and that as a result Scotland is now estimated to 
have the most effective framework for the support of risk capital investment in 
early stage companies in the UK1. 
  
C - Questions related to possible areas/actions to be covered by a future 
programme for competitiveness and innovation 

In light of the lack of robust information on the current success of the 
programme it is difficult to offer a definite answer to the areas covered in 
question C.  We would expect that further work would need to be done in 
terms of evaluating the current projects before making any final decisions on a 
potential successor.  This echoes our previous comments about ensuring that 
robust measures are put in place to ensure effective monitoring and 
measurement of impact.    
Many of the areas listed in question C.1.a are relevant for a future 
programme.  However, we would again comment that any successor 
programme be more tightly focussed on fewer areas with a more simplified 
management and oversight system in place and that it is more closely aligned 
to other EU funding programmes.  Some comments on the specific points are 
noted below. 
 
• Business and innovation support services (such as information on EU 

policy and funding opportunities, knowledge and technology transfer, 
business cooperation, partner finding, internationalisation, IPR etc) 

A. We are unclear about what support services are being referenced in this 
question, whether it is support services at an EU level, such as Enterprise 
Europe Network or support services at member state level.  We agree that 
businesses require a clear source of information on EU policy and funding 
opportunities, etc and the Scottish government and our national agencies 
would have a role to play.   
The Enterprise Europe Network has been effective in connecting businesses 
internationally, an issue that is particularly important in rural regions where 
many national networks are not as far reaching or evident to innovative 
businesses.    However, we do see the need to ensure that that there are 
                                                
1 Library House (2007) Funding Growth in a Changing World 



robust measurement systems in place and that any successor learns from the 
current network.   
 
• Support for debt financing to facilitate access to finance for SMEs 

B. UK intermediaries have not made use of loan guarantees under the EIP.  
The uneven take up of this instrument across member states suggests that 
there is a question about the role of the EU in this space and the demand 
from lending institutions for EU provision.  
We would specifically request that further work is undertaken to investigate 
the poor take-up of loan guarantees by UK intermediaries to establish whether 
there is a specific problem with UK marketplace but also consider if UK SMEs 
are being disadvantaged by the lack of take-up.  An issue identified in our own 
research and survey work, is of the disproportionate impact of the “credit 
crunch” and associated downturn on two groups of companies likely to be 
crucial to the economic recovery: fast-growing firms and companies seeking 
to export.  Our evidence, taken from client surveys, bespoke research 
undertaken by Experian pH Group,  from programme evaluations, and from 
the Access to Finance Survey carried out by the Scottish Government, 
suggest that Growth Companies and Exporters have been the most adversely 
affected by the economic downturn and the credit crunch.  The consequence 
of this has been the curtailment or deferral of growth plans by such 
companies.  As it will be these companies that are likely to lead the economy 
out of recession, addressing the particular funding constraints of growth 
companies and exporters is an important policy action.  This forms a key part 
of the Scottish Government’s response to this area. 
 
• Facilitation of access to equity capital for new investment in innovative 

businesses, e.g. through venture capital or business angels. 

C. We believe that EU action to address market failures in venture capital 
provision is highly relevant.  Scotland supports the Innovation Union’s 
commitment in this area and the development of pan-EU instruments. 
Innovative high technology businesses need increasing levels of risk capital to 
achieve their growth potential.  As a lot of these companies are pre-revenue, 
the banks are not supportive but it is these business that will generate the 
high quality jobs to support the economy.  Our success in the delivery of risk 
capital to the early stage market in Scotland has not just increased the 
numbers of individual investments and resources being invested but we have 
also stimulated and substantially increased the number of active investors in 
the Scottish marketplace, including substantially increasing the number of 
indigenous Business Angel syndicates. 
  
• Increased co-ordination and exchange of best practices between 

national/regional administrations regarding business policies 
D. The exchange of best practice is potentially very useful and there is a clear 
benefit in encouraging and enabling public authorities to learn from one 
another’s experiences to improve the business environment, although as 
mentioned previously the majority of the resources must be targeted at 
supporting businesses.  



Exchange of best practice on the implementation of any future programme 
would encourage a better understanding of which member states and regions 
are particularly benefiting from initiatives and enabling learning to be 
disseminated across participating countries and regions.  We would 
encourage more regular information on beneficiaries breaking down to the 
regional and local level, where most CIP services are delivered. 
 
• Direct support in the form of grants for new technologies and services to 

become commercially successful on the market, eg through first application 
and market replication 

E. We believe this is very relevant but as mentioned before there is a need for 
greater alignment between the various funding programmes.   
 
• Support for the internationalisation of SMEs, such as providing business 

services to EU companies entering new EU or non-EU countries 
F. We do not believe that there is a case for EU business centres in third 
countries, as this merely replicates and duplicates the work undertaken by 
Scottish Development International (SDI).  We do see the need to encourage 
businesses to internationalise and export and that is the pivotal role of SDI 
and in light of this would want to ensure that any use of programme funds to 
be used in this area is based on robust evaluation of the niche being filled and 
the EU added value of these services. 
 
• Support for innovative public procurement, e.g. through transnational 

collaboration of procuring authorities 
 G. This activity will be highly relevant to meeting innovation and growth 
objectives. Innovation procurement initiatives have the potential to: reduce 
risk; encourage market entry; create demand; make latent demand manifest; 
and diffuse technology.  The UK Government supports a Small Business 
Research Initiative which aims to use Government procurement to drive 
innovation.  We are currently in discussion with the UK Government and the 
Technology Strategy Board, which sponsors the SBRI initiative, about 
possibilities for greater uptake/use of SBRI opportunities in Scotland.  We 
would therefore welcome EU level support in this area.   
 
• Support for the development of specific skills (such as eSkills, IPR skills, 

innovation management skills), e.g. through partnerships with industry 
 
H. Given the clear focus that other European funding has on developing skills 
we do not think that there is a need to include this within a potential successor 
to CIP.  Better alignment across the various EU funding programmes will 
ensure that support can be sourced elsewhere for the development of skills 
linked to CIP projects. 
 
• Support for the development of an entrepreneurship culture in the EU 

I. The creation of a culture in which citizens have the skills and ambition to set 
up, sustain and grow their own businesses, fostering entrepreneurial interest 
and talent from all sections of the community will be vital to boosting 



enterprise in Europe.  The main activity in this area will rightly be done at the 
local, regional and national levels.  However, if a good case can be made for 
EU added value, we could support new programme activity in this area.  
 
• Support for debt financing (e.g. EU guarantee on a bank loan; risk sharing 

arrangements) to facilitate the access to finance for eco-innovative 
countries; Provision of Venture Capital 

J. This has been addressed in paragraphs Band C above. 
 
• Exchange of practices on policies supporting eco-innovation 
 
• Support to green public procurement for eco-innovative products and 

services 
 
This has been addressed in paragraph D above.  
 
C.3.b What other type of measure would you suggest adopting under a 
possible future programme, if any? 
 
We would again emphasise the need to focus on fewer activities that clearly 
match strategic objectives and would therefore not encourage even more 
areas of activity to be added in any future programme. 
 
ICT Policy Support Programme 
 
The Scottish Government’s forthcoming Digital Strategy recognises the value 
of the digital economy and that digital technologies will play a transformational 
role in our economy.  We view digital technologies as an enabler of business 
productivity and a driver of innovation and international trade, which will allow 
our industries across all sectors to prosper and provide a means to minimise 
exclusion of geographically remote communities.  We would therefore 
welcome proposed activity which seeks to promote, monitor and benchmark 
the development of ICT in this regard.  However, we would also note that 
whilst we welcome support for ICT we are not convinced of the need to have 
a separate pillar/funding stream for this work.  It should be possible to have a 
central programme with a number of eligibility criteria which would include 
ICT. 
 
The Scottish Government would welcome dissemination of good practice 
examples in the digital agenda in Europe.  Given the importance we are 
placing on the digital economy in our Digital Strategy we would be keen to 
assess European examples of good practice to assess what may be 
appropriate for Scotland. 
 
Intelligent Energy Europe 
 
The Scottish Government is committed to developing a low carbon 
sustainable economy and we know that the transition towards a low carbon 
economy in Scotland over the next decade will deliver enormous benefits 
beyond decarbonising the power sector and reducing carbon emissions. 



Scotland's enviable natural resources, research expertise, and industrial base 
provide firm foundations to capitalise on the growth of renewable energy, 
carbon capture and storage, and improvement in energy efficiency. 
 
The move to low carbon will bring with it new business opportunities and jobs 
as it transforms industrial sectors of the Scottish economy. Opportunities will 
not be limited to the domestic market. The expertise and experience gained 
by Scottish businesses in serving the expansion of the sector in Scotland will 
open up new markets in Europe and beyond where renewable energy 
capacity is growing rapidly. 
 
We see a clear role for the EU to support the move towards a sustainable low 
carbon economy and in particular would welcome support that would leverage 
in significant investments in energy efficiency and renewable energy through 
flexible financial instruments in collaboration with financial institutions.  We 
would again make the point that there may be no need to have a separate 
programme, but could instead be integrated into one single successor 
programme for CIP. 
 
 


